Nottingham Conservation Commission Meeting

November 19, 2012
Chairman Sam Demeritt opened the meeting at 7:05. Other members in attendance were Celia Abrams, Noel Carlson, Deb Kimball, Cheryl Smith, Susan Mooney, and Raelene Shippee-Rice, Alternate. Shippee-Rice was seated for Kristen Lamb.

Discussion was held re: the Public Hearing co-hosted with the Board of Selectmen (BOS) scheduled for 7:30 that evening. The Hearing was to garner public comment for the fee purchase by the town of 34 acres of woodland with frontage on Kennard Road. The property is owned by Ronald Kennard, of Lee, NH, and is identified as Map 11, Lot 6. He is asking $34,000 for the 34-acre parcel. Mr. Kennard has written letters to the BOS and Commission asking that the town accept his offer and that the property be placed in a conservation easement so it could not be developed. 

Demeritt read two letters recently received from Mr. Kennard, dated 11-6-12 and 11-12-12 that contained historical information about the property and specific wishes as to how the property is to be managed. Specifically he asked that the parcel be named for Kennard antecedents and that the property be primarily managed for wildlife. The trees would be allowed to grow and not harvested for wood products. Only the boundaries and woods roads are to be maintained. Demeritt stated that the accessed value under current use was approximately $3000.

The Commission recessed at 7:25 to participate in the Public Hearing in Conference Room #1. 
The Public Hearing was opened at 8:25.

At the Hearing Demeritt spoke to the issue and located the property on the two maps that were brought to the hearing. One map was the town’s large road map (no lots noted) and the other was the resource-ranking map from Strafford Regional Planning Commission that includes data from NH Fish and Game. This property is included in the Highest Ranked Habitat for the region. Demeritt stated the acreage, features of the property as noted by Commission members during a recent site walk, and the asking fee price.  Money for purchase would be drawn from the Town’s Conservation Fund supported in great part by the Land Use Change Tax penalty when property is removed from current use status (usually for housing development). Demeritt read excerpts from the two most recent letters received from Mr. Kennard.
Following was a brief discussion about how this property extends the Four Generals’ Greenway and be best managed for wildlife. Ms. Smith suggested that a wildlife management plan would recommend BMP‘s for this purpose. Comment from the attending public was asked for. (Note: only members of the BOS and Commission were present.) The Public Hearing was closed at 8:35. Members of the BOS voted to approve the Town’s fee purchase of the property identified as Map 11, Lot 6 using the Conservation Fund account.
Members of the Commission thanked the BOS and retired to the Planning/Zoning room to reconvene at 8:36.

Conservation Easement Monitoring Report: Abrams noted that letters were sent out to all property owners re: the results of the monitoring inspections. She showed us a spreadsheet of all the properties, two properties in Highlands with deed restrictions were unsatisfactory and an additional four in that development were satisfactory with suggested steps for remediation. Commission participants for easement monitoring were as follows: 
· The Highlands: 10/29, Demeritt, Mooney, Abrams

· Terninko: 11/5, Abrams, Lamb, Demeritt

· Mendums West: 11/12, Abrams, Demeritt

· Kimball Family Forest: 11/13, Demeritt, Abrams, accompanied by Frank Mitchell of BPRG

· Mendums East: 11/19, Abrams, Lamb, Carlson, Shippee-Rice

· Friend: 12/3, Kimball, Abrams, met with Gwen Friend.

Roadside Cleanup: Four Commission members participated in roadside cleanup on October 25 of one mile each of Routes 152 and 156. Members were Demeritt, Abrams, Shippee-Rice and Mooney.

Correspondence: 

· Dues are due for town membership in the Lamprey River Watershed Association (LRWA). The bill for $100 was submitted to the BOS.

· Intent to Cut: Received 10-12-12, on Stevens Hill Road, Map29, Lot 7 & 8, of 2000 acres the area to be cut is 35 acres. The majority of the harvest will be 30 thousand board feet of white pine and hemlock. The Fernald Family owns the property.
· Dues of $100 are also due for Bear-Paw Regional Greenway (BPRG), the area land trust organization that includes the Nottingham area.

· Two newsletters were received: one from BPRG and Supply Lines with the Source from DES re: water quality issues.

Bear-Paw Report: Demeritt stated that the BPRG Annual Meeting would be held on Saturday, January 26. Also scheduled is a snowshoe hike for February 23. The recent auction event to raise funds was quite successful. Generous donations of items realized over $20,000 for BPRG funds. Several areas were recent land protection activities in Hooksett, Barnstead and Pittsfield were noted. Of note, Cheryl Smith was appointed to the Bear-Paw Outreach and Education Committee in September. Our Congratulations!
LRWA Report: Demeritt stated that about 40 people attended the Annual meeting held this year in Raymond. Commission members who attended were Demeritt, Lamb, Kimball and Abrams. The speaker’s topic was ground and well water pollution and he recommended that everyone with private wells have their water supply tested on a regular basis for arsenic and other contaminants.

Other: 

Abrams reported that Terninko’s application to NRCS for a WRP grant was turned down for this year’s cycle.

The Phragmities found on the Terninko property that has a Town owned conservation easement restriction is the invasive species. At this time a mitigation plan has not been decided on.

Shippee-Rice had some topics to bring to the table for discussion. Of concern was the amount of plowing, salt and gravel put down on her town road for a recent storm of one-inch snow accumulation. The road crew plowed and spread salt/sand/gravel an additional two times after the road had already been adequately treated and the snowfall had wound down. Of concern is the accumulation of gravel and sand in our waterways and the salt runoff into surface and groundwater supplies. It was agreed that the Commission should investigate this further and to make possible recommendations for winter storm roadway treatment practices.

Shippee-Rice asked what is the maximum number of septic systems that can be accommodated in Nottingham. She was directed to the build out provided in the HCPP grant study that was done a few years ago. 
Another discussion point was the loss of forest cover in the state over the next several years predicted by an interviewee on NH NPR. Forest cover could be reduced from 84% at present to 70% or less. The state has no guidelines for addressing this issue.

We also discussed the state’s monitoring and remediation of invasive species that are potential threats to forests. DRED and the state forester are the agencies involved with this issue.
Reimbursement: Abrams’ out of pocket expenses for photocopying and stamps for the easement monitoring totaled #37.28. It was moved by Smith and seconded by Shippee-Rice to reimburse Abrams $37.28 for these easement monitoring expenses. All seven votes were in favor.
Smith moved to adjourn the meeting. Carlson seconded the motion. All seven voted were in favor. The meeting was adjourned at 9:18.
Respectfully submitted,

Susan P. Mooney, Secretary
These minutes were accepted as corrected at the meeting held on December 10, 2012. Corrections have been made.
